
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
December 17, 2012

I.  CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:35 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue. Town Council President Trocki led the Pledge of Allegiance. A Moment of Silence was observed for the victims of the school violence in Newtown, CT. 
II.  ROLL CALL
Town Council members present:

Kristine A. Trocki, President

Mary E. Meagher, Vice President

Thomas P. Tighe 

Eugene B. Mihaly
Blake A. Dickinson
School Committee Members present:

Cathy Kaiser, Chair

Sarah Baines
Julia Held
Ryan Conlon
Bruce Whitehouse
Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor
Marcia Lukon, School Superintendent

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III.  OPEN FORUM

Please note that under scheduled requests to address, if the topic of the address is available for placement on the agenda, the Council may discuss the issue.
A) Scheduled to address. None.

B) Non-scheduled to address. None. 
C) Councilor comments. None.
IV.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Workshop with School Committee. School Committee Chair Cathy Kaiser stated this is the annual pre-budget work session, as required by law, for review of the upcoming budget to provide background information, what may be anticipated, and solicit Council feedback. Superintendent Lukon stated the School Department uses zero based budgeting and explained the process. The School Department administration works with the School Committee to set budget goals and builds a budget to meet those goals. It begins with staffing, student enrollment in each grade level, anticipated military students, high school students, requirements, and mandates. Major expenses are salaries and benefits, transportation, plant operations, tuitions (high school, charter schools, out of district students). The budget is based on assumptions, and as more known costs become available the amounts are revised, and then finalized. Discussion ensued of out-of-district transportation, its costs, and the School Department’s cost-effective initiatives.  
State Aid. State aid is based on a formula, which is unknown at present for the next fiscal year. Last year it was $350,000, not a major funding source for the district. Over a ten-year period, State aid decreased 51%. Federal grants (especially for special education) and Town funding are the major funding sources. Budget variables are health insurance rates, deposits to teacher retirement system, and energy costs. Late registrations, including military, special needs and high school students, cannot be budgeted and required services must be implemented. The impact of special needs students and the positive impact from military families was referenced. Discussion continued. 
Budget History. Last year the school budget increase was $123,947, or 1.02%. Budget increases for the last four years totaled $178,793, or a 1.52% overall increase. Town Administrator Keiser noted the 4% tax levy increase set by State statute. The Town and School appropriations and increases are substantially below what is allowed; based on needs and budgeting practices the increases are 50% less than what is allowed by law. Capital spending was referenced. Discussion continued.  

Discretionary Spending. Superintendent Lukon noted that discretionary spending is negligible; this information will be forwarded to the Council by School Finance Director Littlefield. Per the School Committee, that term is not used, as budgets are based on needs, and nothing is discretionary. A minimum level of service must be provided (BEP), and there are contractual obligations. Council members expressed support for the teachers and their mission. Concern was expressed that Middle school test scores decreased, and discussion of science scores ensued. School administration commented through professional development and mandates the scores will rise and create an educated generation ready for the future. With a small population, any annual increase or decrease makes a difference, and one year does not a trend make. The current NECAP rating system was discussed, which will change in 2014 when NECAP is eliminated. The curriculum is challenging, and Jamestown is succeeding at producing critical thinkers. The new national standards are more rigorous. Jamestown’s percentage of proficiency has been high, and major curriculum changes are underway to meet the new standards. Discussion ensued.  
The School Committee’s intention is to educate children in a fiscally responsible manner. The budget process is a year-long process, and the school administrative team took time way beyond the requirements. Discussion ensued of OPEB and Federal mandates for an action plan to pay more towards the liability than pay-as-you-go ($13,000,000 liability over the lifespan of eligible retirees). Revisions in retiree health coverage (by law) to Medicare with MediGap coverage were referenced. For the upcoming year the School Committee plans to fund OPEB out of surplus so it does not to affect the operating budget. 
Unknowns. Dr. Lukon referenced annual increases in health coverage and retirement, which affect the budget and ability to provide services. Town Administrator Keiser noted GASB standards that govern municipal budgets, which do not govern school budgets. Discussion ensued of benchmarks, legal requirements and reserve funds. Surplus funds are used to fund the school department capital plan. The 60/40 spending split between the school and town budgets was referenced by Mr. Keiser. Discussion ensued of the Capital budget, required replacements, facilities condition, and the fine job done by School staff (Lew Kitts). School and Town negotiated union contracts have resulted in modest salary increases and benefits. Discussion continued. The School Committee and Administration was thanked for coming.  

Public Comment.

Jerry Scott of Walcott Avenue commented that Jamestown is always ranked as #2 in per pupil costs in RI (behind New Shoreham), double the median. School Committee Chair Kaiser stated this is not accurate. The ProJo based their calculations on 500 students rather than 700 students, using the expense for high school students but not including their numbers. Jamestown should be ranked #6 not #2. 
The workshop was concluded at 8:35 p.m., and President Trocki called for a brief recess. The meeting reconvened at 8:39 p.m. 
B) Fort Getty Discussion and Action on Town Administrator’s Report re: Campground Footprint, Number of Sites, and User Fees.  
Patrick Bolger of Fore Royal Courts asked to address the Council before the Town Administrator’s Presentation, and his request was granted. Mr. Bolger stated he wished to speak prior to the presentation as he has an interest in the fees charged for Town assets. He believes the Council should put the taxpayers first when setting rates and conditions, as the assets belong to the people, and can be used for revenue or the pleasure of the residents. The majority of Town assets (boat basins, golf course, pavilion, school, harbor, etc.) are leased for significantly under market value, which is cheating the taxpayer, and the fair market value should be the criteria for setting lease fees. (Examples were given) Mr. Bolger asked the Council to set rates appropriately. The current fee for a seasonal camper is $3,700 or $27 a day; in Middletown $4,700 is charged. The Pavilion is $300 per day. The Town should know the fair market rate before setting rates for the year. 
Vice President Meagher stated his point is important. The Town may not charge the market rate, but should recognize it exists. The Ft. Getty proposals are for 2013 only. The first workshop in January will look at Town facilities so that town wide policies can be set that assist the taxpayer. Mr. Bolger stated there is no lack of demand for the facilities, and he believes the Town should get the top market value for its assets for the benefit of the taxpayer. 
Town Administrator Keiser noted there are other factors involved in setting rates and fees for the public good. If only the top market value were used, only the top economic level citizens would be able to use the facilities. Some judgment call is required as many residents could not afford the highest commercial rate.  

Options. Town Administrator Keiser began his PowerPoint presentation and noted the changes proposed for the 2013 season, including the 15 campsites the Council voted to eliminate along the eastern row to create a desirable setback from Fort Getty Road (Option #1). The map displayed reflects the changes and movement within the campground and transient sites to be consolidated. Option #2 is to merge the inner row of the second most western section from 15 campsites (51-65) into 11, with new measurements of 42’ x 55” (2,300 sq. ft).  Option #3 is to merge existing sites #31–33 into one to make uniform 31’ widths for the remaining 16 sites on the new most eastern row facing Ft. Getty Road. The sites will meet the national guideline of 70’ in length. This will create an orderly, well-managed arrangement of RV’s in this section (net reduction of 2 sites).
Impacts on Current Seasonal Campers. The total recommended campsites will equal 84, down from 102, and will result in a net loss of 21 sites. For 2013 transient use will be offered only after seasonal demand is satisfied. Staff supports priority for seasonal use to provide: displaced campers with the opportunity to return for the next season; improve administrative efficiency by limiting reservations; and ease of enforcement for campground rules and regulations.  

Displaced seasonal campers total 15. The 13 from the eastern two and two in the row described in Option #3 will be displaced. With 21 sites lost 3 seasonal campers are at risk for not returning, and a seniority system of last in first out is proposed (non-Jamestowners). Only 3 seasonal campers are in jeopardy, if there is no attrition. 
Option #4 is an increased seasonal rate to $4,500 for 2013.  Due to the reduction in sites, the rate increase is required to maintain the $360,000 revenue projection. Discussion ensued of preference for Jamestown residents (2). Comparison of the Jamestown camping facilities at Fort Getty and the Sachuest Campground in Middletown followed. Their annual camping rate is $4,762 with a ten-year wait list. Sachuest has 30 amp electrical service.

Option #5. After seasonal campers, wait listers will be given an opportunity chronologically (preference to Jamestown residents was referenced). 

Option #6. Offering available sites on a split-season basis in month-long segments was referenced and discussed ($1,650 with multiple month options). The daily rate for short stays (if available) should be $60 for peak season (June-August) and $45 off-peak (May and after Labor Day).

Option #7 After review of other campground schedules, Mr. Keiser does not recommend increasing the fee and reducing the length of the season simultaneously. The season norm for campgrounds is May-October. More study and evaluation should be undertaken, as this has a potential to lower seasonal demand.  

Public Comment.

Jemma Craig of Fort Getty Road questioned costs associated with merging sites (slabs and electrical hook-ups). Mr. Keiser noted there are more pedestals than required, and each pedestal has two plugs to serve two campers. Each will now serve one instead of two. The pedestals can be re-arranged or removed, so there is no cost for the transition. Comparison of the Sachuest campground to Fort Getty was referenced. Mr. Keiser noted no two campgrounds are alike and it is difficult to find comparables. 

Clifford Kurz of Wright Lane commented the analysis done by the Town Administrator was fine, and he liked the idea of a shorter season. Part of the effort to transform Fort Getty is to benefit Jamestowners, and the Council should think about their constituents and shorten the season. It is too disruptive to make changes all at once, and reducing from 19 weeks and 4 days to 18 weeks so Jamestowners can use Fort Getty would work.  

Moe LaFlamme of Weatherly Court commented Jamestown residents should get a break on the seasonal camping rates as they are already paying taxes and suggested a discount of 20% for Council consideration. It would encourage more Jamestown residents to use their own park, and this is fair and reasonable. Discussion continued.  

Elizabeth Delude Dix of East Shore Road commented the goal is to extend the benefit to Jamestown residents to use their park. It could be accomplished by shortening the camping season and giving residents time in September. The proposed increase to $4,500 is a 21% increase, and in 2010 Sachuest raised their fees 25% to $4,700, and Jamestown should consider the same increase for a nicer facility. This is a town-held resource and all decisions should be done in a manner to improve the lives of the people who live here. 
Chris Walsh of Rosemary Lane thanked the Council for their decision last week. He questioned the Fort Getty income for 2012 ($315,000 net income) and the improvements made recently of $400,000 (Pavilion) and potential upgrades required for the future. Mr. Keiser noted the main water line repair at a cost of $40,000. DPW Director Gray stated nothing is needed immediately. There may be a need to upgrade electrical service for the new generation of RV’s visiting the campground due to air conditioners, large appliances, etc. Mr. Walsh stated this is an argument for the increase to $4,700 to upgrade to 50 amp service. Mr. Keiser noted 30 amp service is the norm, and 50 amp service is the exception not the rule. Mr. Walsh noted Mr. Bolger’s argument. There is a compelling reason to charge at least $4,700 or more, as the net income is not what we thought, and this would help with the attrition problem. 

Council comments/discussion.

Vice President Meagher agreed there really aren’t any comparables, though Sachuest in Middletown is our best comparable. There were 86 seasonal campers last year. Discussion continued of increasing the seasonal rate to $4,500 for 18 weeks (reduction of 10 days) which would be comparable to Sachuest ($250/week). What is proposed is only for the 2013 season. We have to look at all facilities and look at rates and our philosophies. Discussion of a break for town residents ensued. She is comfortable with $4,700 for an 18 week season of May 20th to September 23rd. 
Town Administrator Keiser noted post labor-day, many campers are weekend only, and this impact campers for just one week. . 

Councilor Mihaly stated the Council’s responsibility is to the Town and Town use of the park. He inquired what would happen is the camping season were cut to 17 weeks. Town

Administrator Keiser noted Sachuest has a 10-year waiting list. Discussion continued. Revenue projection for 84 sites at $4,500 is $378,000. Mr. Keiser suggested putting more funds in capital reserve instead of becoming dependent on the revenue. He considers $4,700 too big a jump. If sites were available, transient campers would use them. Discussion ensued of a 17 week season, May 23rd to September 15th at $4,500. This is fair.  

Councilor Dickinson stated this is well thought out. He thanked Mary Meagher for her efforts. Spending $650,000 over 10 years is low, with the largest expenditure was for the Pavilion. Discussion of a discount for Jamestowners continued. 
$4,500 for 17 weeks. Anything else would be too much. Camping fees are paid in two installments. Councilor Tighe asked if it were feasible to have three installments due to the proposed increase. Discussion continued. This proposal equals $265 per week for seasonal campers. 
Elizabeth Delude Dix commented the season could start sooner and end sooner, so that Jamestowners could use the park during pleasant weather.  

Councilor Tighe would rather make minimal changes and continue revisions next season. 
Jerry Scott commented on Town debt and bonding rates that he considers too high. Discussion continued.  
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to raise the annual seasonal camping fee for Fort Getty to $4,500 with a 17 week season for 84 camping sites. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

Town staff will determine the exact dates for the season. Additional adjustments can be made as needed. Discussion ensued of Jamestown preferences.  

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to endorse the proposal to give first preference to Jamestowners who have a campsite at Fort Getty so that they would be guaranteed a spot. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Fort Getty Rules and Procedures and Rates on the January 7th agenda. The letter to seasonal campers will be provided to Council members for the January 7th agenda. Daily rates will be reviewed as well. 
V.  NEW BUSINESS
A) Town Council Agenda items for January 7, 2013 meeting. The Council agrees to add: 
Fort Getty Park Management, Rules and Procedures, mechanism to maintain the quality of life at the campground. Councilor Dickinson will prepare a memorandum. 

Conanicut Island Sailing Foundation (CISF) agreement renewal.   

Golf Course Building. Available facts, reports, lease, and employment information will be provided to Council for the January 22nd meeting. 
Leases, fees, and contracts for all Town facilities, including schools, will be provided for the January 7th agenda. 
Mackerel Cove status report and update and Conservation Plan for submission to CRMC will be on the January 7th agenda. The Conservation Commission will be invited to the Tuesday, January 22nd meeting. 
First grade teacher Ms. Turenne is excited the Council members may visit the school, and will be part of the January 7th agenda. 

The Audited Statements must be accepted by the end of January, and the annual audit presentation to the Council (usually at a work session prior to a regular meeting) needs to be scheduled. The date chosen is Monday, January 14, 2013 at 5:00 p.m. Finance Director Collins will contact our audit firm to confirm the date and time.   
Fort Getty Pavilion and Appointments and Vacancies will be agenda items for the January 7th meeting. 

The Golf Course will be an agenda item for the January 22nd meeting. Town Planner Lisa Bryer will be asked to attend. 
Awarding of bid for the Landfill will be an agenda item on January 7th.  

Police Officers will be in attendance under Awards and Acknowledgements at the January 7th meeting.  

The Technology Fund will be included with the Audit presentation on January 14th for further explanation.  

Meeting times are as follows:  

January 7, 2013 
6:00 p.m. 
Board of Water & Sewer Commissioners 




7:00 p.m. 
Town Council Meeting  
January 14, 2013
5:00 p.m. 
Audit Presentation Work Session 

January 22, 2013
7:30 p.m. 
Town Council Workshop
VI.  ADJOURNMENT
A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson to adjourn the meeting. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The regular meeting was adjourned at 10:04 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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